
The Breezeway 
The monthly newsletter of Northwood Presbyterian Church  July 2o20 

Our human experience and life of faith includes not only times of praise and joy but also times of grief and 
lament. Laments arise from times of trauma, darkness, disillusionment, disease, and despair, which we either 
try to avoid or would just as soon forget. For me, we are in a time of lament, both as a culture and as a 
church. People are on edge with anxiety over the future. People are upset even by the little things. Many 
people feel like they just can’t bear one more thing to happen right now. But the world and the virus 
continue. In times like these, we tend to operate out of fear or anger to those around us. Sometimes we even 
act irrationally and destructively.  

In my personal journey there is much to lament. I lament all the people who are getting sick and dying from 
Covid. We must find a way to control the virus. My heart also laments all those who have lost their jobs and 
their sources of income and security through this pandemic.  

I lament that the church (in many locations) has shut its doors. I’m missing the fellowship that, until March, 
we shared with each other, as well as the hugs and handshakes that were healing to my soul. But I also believe 
that exposing people to disease and possible death from worship and church gatherings is unacceptable to us 
as people of God. I’m glad to report that we have a great Safe Church team that is watching the signs and 
preparing for reopening the church.  

I lament the violence and death to our black brothers and sisters that has been perpetuated recently and over 
the years and centuries. I also abhor the violence that has been done in the name of protest over these 
atrocities. I wrestle with my complicity in the structures of racial bias and what I am prepared to do about it. I 
believe with Billy Graham, who was addressing racism when he said the only lasting answer is love.  

This week the General Assembly (the national body of our Church) met, not in Baltimore as planned but 
virtually, online. The theme of this year’s assembly was “from Lament to Hope.”  

As Christians, we believe the answer to our Laments is found in the promise that Jesus is with us even in 
times of lament. Jesus endured the most desperate lamentation of all on the cross. The answer is not putting 
on a happy face but facing our desperate and dark days and actions. Jesus gives us the strength to do this and 
gives us resources to bring into being a new and better future.  

The General Assembly, yesterday, affirmed that Black Lives matter and pledged to work against systemic 
racism. What I found particularly interesting was the resolutions (to do better): 

Directs the Presbyterian Mission Agency and Office of the General Assembly to review all items of 
business that this assembly is referring to the General Assembly in 2022, to consider whether the 
recommendations they contain could be enacted under current social witness policy of the PC(USA); 

Calls on congregations and mid councils to use those items as starting points for dismantling structural 
racism; 

Recommends that all PC(USA) congregations, mid councils, and entities adopt anti-racism policies; 

Directs the Special Committee on Racism, Truth, and Reconciliation to write a report for the 2022 

General Assembly “deconstructing white privilege within our own denomination’s (and predecessor  
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denominations’) history of involvement in the colonization, enslavement, oppression, and genocide” of 

BIPOC. That report also should include “a study of our denomination’s history of prophetic witness, 
resistance, and abolition, and make recommendations towards proposed amends, reparations, and 
reconciliation.” 

General Assembly also reaffirmed the Matthew 25 Invitation encouraging churches to reengage in the world 
around them, in order to fulfill Jesus’ call to serve others.  

General Assembly has set out some major tasks. Much more of the General Assembly actions and 
affirmations can be reviewed on the PCUSA.org website. I take comfort in what General Assembly has begun 
on our behalf and in our Welcome Statement at Northwood.  

But what’s next? My question, in these days of Lament, is what will I do? What gifts have been entrusted to 
me? What kind of call do I sense? In what ways will I respond? Also, in what way will we, as a church, 
respond? Let’s talk about it together and see where the Spirit will lead us next. Maybe from a time of 
lamentation to new hope, and new witness in a new world.  

Blessings, 
Pastor Dick 

 

 

Session Highlights 
Northwood’s Session met remotely on June 23.  

Day School – Kate Carey. The NPDS budget for 2020-2021 was approved. This 

budget bases the school’s payment to the church on actual costs and enrollment as 

affected by Covid-19. Wes Collier, Day School board treasurer, attended by telephone. 

Financial – Bob Lord. While income from investments is not what it has been, neither are operating costs, 

and revenue for the church has covered expenses. The PPP loan received by Northwood has been used in 

accordance with rules for converting to a grant, and we await final directions for submitting the request for 

loan forgiveness to the SBA. 

Congregational Care – Sheron Antczak. Committee members continue to contact every member regularly. 

Members ask for prayers for family members and themselves for injuries and illnesses but also for difficulty 

dealing with on-going isolation and stress arising from Covid-19. The calls provide personal contact for 

individuals as well as connection for the Northwood community. 

Pastor Search Process – Elizabeth Hewins. The Mission Study has been forwarded to Mission Presbytery. The 

next step is to form a search committee when approval is received from the presbytery.  

Safe Church Team – Cotton Clark. Opening the sanctuary for in-person worship is postponed until further 

notice. The team is keeping a close eye on a very fluid situation with regard to Covid-19. Scheduled groups 

may continue to meet outdoors with appropriate distancing. Sarah Barrientes received approval for Camp 

Gladiator to continue to use the parking lot. 

Other Concerns & Communications – Jennifer Rivera reported that Jr. Players has postponed the production 

for this year; they hope to reschedule when the church reopens. Nick Roberson shared concerns and 

suggestions for Northwood as he rotates off Session.  

The next regularly scheduled Session meeting will be in August.   



Meet the Ruling Elder Class of 2023 
Ruling Elders elected to the Session class of 2023 are Anne Detweiler, Jennifer Rivera, Cotton Clark, and Anne 
Little. Meet two of here , and we hope to introduce the other two in August. 
 

Cotton Clark 
Cotton along with wife Patty have been members of Northwood Presbyterian 
Church for over 34 years. However, Cotton has been associated with the 
Presbyterian Church since age 5 – some 58 years ago – when his family first attended 
Westminster Presbyterian Church in Odessa, TX. This “class” will be Cotton’s 
fourth term as a Ruling Elder at Northwood. 
His family roots come from ranching in west Texas, but he will quickly tell you that 
he is no cowboy. For one thing, he didn’t want to get his white Adidas sneakers dirty. 
That and he just couldn’t handle the whole mountain oyster thing! Still, Odessa was 
idyllic for him as he had lots of family around, visiting regularly each month at his 
Grandmother’s house for “dinner after church worship” on Sundays. That 
background created a strong foundation of love and respect for others, and he calls on that – at least, he tries 
to – repeatedly.  
Cotton is an Aggie – the first in his family – and he loves a good Aggie joke. Humor is important to him, and 
he is quick with his own self-deprecating wit. Example: his nickname is Cotton because of the color of his hair 
in his youth, yet by now he suggests that everyone call him “boll weevil” as his receding hairline shows signs of 
serious crop failure! 
His professional journey has taken him from retail management early in his career (he was a buyer at the 
renowned but now defunct Joske’s Department Store) to corporate and higher education management (at 
USAA and UTSA, respectively). Later, Cotton taught management classes at the University of Incarnate Word 
and was director at a local nonprofit, the House of Neighborly Service. While he always yearned for a simple 
1- or 2-word career description, he has discovered a certain unmistakable arc throughout his life: wherever he 
has been, Cotton has been a builder of people and programs. It’s not surprising then to learn of his personal 
mantra that he captured several years ago: None of us are as good as ALL of us. 
Cotton loves to sing, and he believes that all of us have a song in our hearts. Even when the vocal chords aren’t 
willing, the heart is always ready to burst into song. In recent years, he has engaged the craft and art of becoming 
a chocolatier. He loves the mixture of science and art; indeed, working with velvety melted chocolate is a form 
of therapy all by itself. 
Cotton and Patty are the proud parents of two adult sons, Ian and Elliott, both of whom have grown up in 
Northwood since their births in the early to mid-1990s. They both live out of town but still in Texas, so Patty 
and Cotton visit them as much as they can. 
 

Anne Little 

This is not my first time to serve on the Session of Northwood, but it is the first time 

when we are in such times of challenge and change. My last term as an active Session 

member was just after we called Traci. I thought at the time that it would be an exciting 

term, and it was. I think this will be too.  

Northwood has been my church home since Florence Bass called to invite me to join 

a circle. I had no idea what a circle was but they had childcare so I signed up! Florence 

is long since gone, but she made a huge difference to me with that phone call. I’ve been 

an active fan of Northwood and of Presbyterian Women ever since.  
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The child who (sort of) led me here is my daughter Beth, now a fourth grade teacher in Kyle. She and two more 

– Matt (a Marine who lives in Fort Worth) and Sarah (a working mom of three here in San Antonio) – have 

grown up as part of the Northwood family. One of the joys of my life is seeing that continue when I sit with 

Sarah and her sons in worship, and I look forward to doing that again soon. 

Over the years, besides serving on Session, I have served on lots of committees, cooked a lot of casseroles, 

taught child and adult Sunday school, gone on mission trips, ushered, edited the Breezeway, called myself a 

“Floozie,” and floated duckies at our community Fourth of July. I am, of course, scared and saddened by a lot 

of what is happening. At the same time, I’m trusting in and looking forward to the good things that can come, 

and I am thankful to be here. 

 
 

News from Northwood Presbyterian Day School 

Martha Sherrod  

We are Open!!!! On June 1 we were so excited to welcome back our children and families! Our 

hearts were happy to see their smiles and hear their laughter. 

It was a long 12 weeks since we were closed due to Covid-

19. During those weeks the teachers and staff continued 

to work from home, logging in hours in the following 

areas: online training, online staff meetings, parent 

contact, lesson planning, research, and studying the 

National Early Childhood Program Accreditation 

requirements. The teachers kept in contact with our 

families through emails, phone calls, and socially distant 

visits. They sent the families activities and lessons they 

could do with their children. Our own Mr. Owen even did 

a Zoom music time with the kids!!  

When we got the green light to open, the school was 

commercially cleaned and sanitized. Then the teachers and staff spent two weeks at the Day School preparing: 

cleaning, rearranging, and putting into place all the safety protocols required by the CDC and Licensing. Even 

our outdoor learning space got a good cleaning!!  

Some of the safety protocols that are in place include: All staff members have completed all the mandatory 

training related to the opening and operation of day school facilities during the pandemic time. Only Day 

School staff are allowed in the school at this time. All persons, including parents who are dropping of their 

children, are required to wear face covering and have their temperature checked. There are markers at the 

entrance of the school showing parents where to stand when dropping off their children so they are keeping 

appropriate social distance. The teachers clean and sanitize items in the classroom several times a day and 

again at the end of the day.  

Even though we are operating in a “new normal,” we are so happy and excited to be able to serve our 

children and families. Enrollment is open and we have space available for any family looking for high-quality 

faith-based childcare. Even though we are not able to invite folks into the school at this time, we appreciate 

your support and prayers for your Day School!   



“Be Not Afraid” - A Virtual-Choir Video 
Owen Duggan, Music Director and lecturer in Sacred Music at 

Our Lady of the Lake University  

Although we can’t be together during these times of increased social 
distancing, we can still praise our Maker in new and creative ways. We invite all current and former choir and 
bell choir members to participate in a virtual-choir and bells video recording project. Singers and ringers will be 
asked to record a video of their own part from the beautiful anthem “Be Not Afraid” by Texas choral 
composer Taylor Davis. 

Each singer will have a track to follow, recorded by a section leader. For the sopranos it will be Judy Harris, 
altos Linda Kendall, tenors Bob Sharpley, and the baritones will be led by me. Deborah will provide the 
recorded piano accompaniment. Nicki Roberson will be assisting with video production and editing. 

Our goal is to have the final composite video of everyone who participated 
shown during our Sunday morning streaming service. If you are interested in 
participating and haven’t yet received an email with the details, please reach out 
to me as soon as possible.  

In the meantime, we hope you and your friends will continue to join us on 
Facebook Live Sunday mornings at 11:00. We are also looking at the possibility 
of doing a Zoom time of fellowship and music for the whole church. More to 
come. 

Peace in Christ, 
Owen 

Be Not Afraid by Taylor Davis 

See the music and listen here: 
https://www.bing.com/videos/search?q=be+not+afraid+taylor+davis+lyrics&docid=608033520624732261
&mid=B340803C028CC6A2DFADB340803C028CC6A2DFAD&view=detail&FORM=VIRE 

or search CGA991 

 

 

Bookclub  
Look at those happy faces! Sarah 

Barrientes sent this picture from the 

June Bookclub online meeting. If you’d 

like to join them, the 

next meeting will be 

July 26 at 6:00 PM. 

They are reading The 

Hate You Give by Angie 

Thomas. Judy Harris is 

the contact.  
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Streaming Worship: 
A Look Behind the Scenes 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

On Sunday morning as most of Northwood sits at home with a cup of coffee, those responsible for 
streaming worship are entering the Sanctuary. Pastor Dick and Martha Sherrod, worship leader for this day, 
compare notes as Patty Clark sets up video equipment. Gayle Sharpley (and Bob) are here this morning so 
that Gayle can learn to run the video equipment. As weekly streaming continues, it is important to have 
backup. Patty and Gayle would like to have one or two more people who could step in. A few photographs 
stand in for the congregation and you are asked to send yours to add to the feeling of community.  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ray Tolbert faithfully handles sound for streaming as he has almost every Sunday. The church is working to 

find someone who can fill in for him or is willing to learn. Meanwhile, the service continues with Pastor Dick 

and Owen Duggan leading a hymn. You seldom see Deborah Rhine-Bading, behind the piano as she usually 

is, providing the music that is a big part of Northwood’s worship. Those in the Sanctuary stand to sing, and 

there’s even a worship bulletin though few are here to see it.  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Martha leads those in the room and those at home in prayer, shares announcements, and reads to the children 

during their part of the service. Following the benediction, streaming finished, everyone gathers for a word, 

seeming reluctant to leave this space. They all wear masks as they have throughout the service when not on 

camera. Pastor Dick turns out the lights.  



Keeping in Touch While Staying Distant 
Kate Carey : Summer 2020  
When Anne asked me to write something for the Breezeway, I was of two 
minds. Pen something thoughtful and real about how this summer has 
been one of both heartache and purpose…or share something light-hearted 
about our experience of remote work/online school/lengthy screen time, 
etc. 

This is what a Day in the Life looks like from my perspective. 

7:30 AM Lazily get out of bed and go for a walk. Morning walks used to 
kick off at about 6 AM and last 45 minutes tops. Now that I can go to work 
in my workout clothes, they start later and last longer. (everyone is mostly 
still asleep!) 

9:15 AM Return home and fire-up my computer (laptop from work). Check 
calendar, email, Slack (new communication platform for work), Pray that I 

don’t have a Zoom call before noon. 

9:30 AM Girls are stirring and likely eating cereal or eggs (pretty happy that they can make these all by 
themselves even if they use ALL the dishes to do it.) 

10:00 AM Yell upstairs, Does anyone have a Zoom call with their teacher today? (Remember after the fact that 
school actually ended – or really fizzled out) 

10:58 AM Log on to Zoom, Teams, GoToMeeting, or Slack to meet with our department at 11 AM. Some of 
these platforms work most of the time, but none of them work all of the time. Could be operator error. 

12:30 PM Make my first pass through the living room and kitchen to collect 15 glasses, 9 plates, 7 bowls, 3 
forks, and 2 spoons. Wonder for the thousandth time…Why do they need to use so many plates? What is the 
disconnect between sink and dishwasher. How can I teach my children to wash their plates and utensils? 

1:00 PM Log in to a training session on leading during crisis or enhancing digital engagement. 

2:15 PM Realize that the girls have likely been scrolling through Tik-Tok all day and should probably take a 
screen break. Initiate said screen break to much moaning. Resign myself that screen break will likely result in 
some time of mess (i.e. olive oil on the kitchen floor, splatter paint on basil seedlings, 3-day box fort in the 
living room). 

3:00 PM Jump on Video conference with leadership team at work (exercise mute button liberally so that my 
colleagues don’t hear me screaming at the girls to keep it down). 

4:00 PM Tune in to a webinar about post-Covid strategies (send up a quick prayer that post-Covid exists). 

4:45 PM Suggest a bike ride just as soon as I finish up work. 

5:05 PM Request 5 more minutes before bike ride commences. 

5:30 PM Suggest girls fill up water bottles so that we can get going, just as soon as Mommy is finished. 

6:05 PM Send last email of the day and head out for a bike ride. (Often I won’t need to change because I’m 
still wearing workout clothes. We purchased bikes for the girls this summer, and we borrowed one for me and 
one for Chad. I’m enjoying it more than he is at this point.) 

6:45 PM Head back early because it’s so hot. 

7:30 PM Everyone is showered and in pjs before dinner  
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8:00 PM Enjoy delicious meal (and wine) prepared lovingly by Chad who has popped in and out all day long, 
but I forgot to mention it earlier. 

8:45 PM Argue about what movie to watch. Try to introduce something from my childhood like The Journey of 
Natty Gann. Recognize that they really want to watch silly tricks on YouTube and try to make peace with this 
reality. 

10:00 PM Evie and I typically head to bed at the same time. Birdie and her dad stay up a little later. It’s 
summer, right? 

 

David and Mary Middleton  
We have become recipients. You know that couple Heloise suggested you call 

the next time you were going to the grocery store to see if  they wanted 

anything? That is us! Yes, our neighbor called us.  

Also for the past various weeks Tom and Janis Berry (son and daughter-in-

law of Bob and Peggy Berry, former members of Northwood) have come to 

our door, wearing masks, with these carrying cases you take to a potluck 

containing complete Sunday dinner for us! They come right after the virtual 

Sunday service which Pastor Dick, Owen, Deborah, Patty, and Raymond and many others provide each 

week (not just for us, even if  it seems like it). We have been taught to use Zoom ï thank you for your 

patience ï which has opened a large window to the outside.  

We have been gifted: one such gift was a hand crafted jigsaw 

puzzle from a company in Wimberly. They had so many 

orders that the Motherôs Day present was delivered in time for 

Father's Day, but the result is very unique (and difficult  to put 

together). 

Yes, we missed our youngest granddaughter's high school 

graduation, but we saw her ñat homeò prom pictures and get to 

visit with her through face time.  

We have even been gifted with the possibility of prolonging our wonderful, 10-year-old dog's life with us 

after he was diagnosed with cancer. Making 

sure he gets his meds and getting him to the 

dog park gives us both a focus to each day.  

Every week Linda Iverson calls us to see how 

we are doing. We are blessed.  

David and Mary  

  

Does this look familiar?  

The note on top of 

this can says it is a 
time capsule created 
Sept. 20, 2000 by 
Northwood Youth. If 
you remember being 
one of the youth who 
put this aside, please 
call Anne Little.  



 

Looking for Company? 
If you find yourself feeling isolated, here are contacts for some groups that meet online: 

Prayer Group: every Tuesday and Thursday evening, Owen Duggan 

Prayer Group: every Wednesday midday, Lisa Mines 

PW Circle: every Saturday morning, Elizabeth Hewins 

Bookclub: monthly Sunday evening (next is July 26), Judy Harris 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PW Gives Day is July 31, just 35 

days away. On PW Gives Day, 

Presbyterian women across the 

globe come together to celebrate 

our 230-year mission of 

bringing God’s light to the world 

through our PW ministry. Let us 

encourage “one another toward love 

and good deeds” (Heb. 10:24). We 

bring love and good deeds to the world 

through our care of Presbyterian Women 

and our shared ministry. 

 

 
  

 

Join others on July 31 or even today and Give! 

• online at www.presbyterianwomen.org/give (select PWGDAY20) 

• by phone call 844/PW-PCUSA (844-797-2872} ext 5322 

• by check (Presbyterian Women, Inc, POB 643652, Pittsburgh PA 15264-3652).  
Please indicate “annual fund” and PWGDAY20 in the memo line 

 

 

http://www.presbyterianwomen.org/give

